
 CITY COUNCIL MINUTES 
REGULAR MEETING 

January 5, 2010 
 
The Winnemucca City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, January 5, 2010 at 2:00 p.m. 
in the City Hall meeting room.  Present:  Mayor Di An Putnam, Councilmen Richard Stone, 
Joyce Sheen, Patty Herzog and Paige Brooks.  Absent:  Councilman Doug Cain.  Staff 
present:  City Manager Steve West, City Attorney Kent Maher and City Clerk Eddy Davis. 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mayor Putnam called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 
The December 15, 2009 regular City Council meeting minutes were presented for review.  
Councilman Herzog suggested the Jungo Landfill presentation made by Jim French should 
include the comment that Recology representative George McGrath offered a tour of their other 
facilities to anyone who is interested.  Herzog corrected the comment made under Staff 
Reports that the reference to the decline in the room tax revenues referred to Humboldt County, 
not the State.  Councilman Sheen moved for approval as amended.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF WARRANTS: 
 
The warrants were presented for review and Councilman Stone moved for approval as 
submitted.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
PROCLAMATIONS / EMPLOYEE AWARDS: 
 
Mayor Putnam presented a 20-year Employee Service Award to Recreation Director Steve 
Swecker, and acknowledged his care and maintenance of the swimming pools and his 
availability to the job after normal working hours. 
 
Mayor Putnam presented a 5-year Employee Service Award to Administrative Assistant Lorrie 
Haaglund, and commented she is enjoyable to work with and thanked her for her assistance. 
 
PUBLIC / PERSONAL COMMUNICATION / CORRESPONDENCE 
 
William Douglas stated that he felt Councilman Herzog handled herself in a professional manner 
at the last meeting.  Douglas thanked the Council for supporting public safety by making sure 
the crosswalk was painted at the intersection of East Winnemucca Blvd. and Haskell 
Street/Fairgrounds Road.  Douglas said he felt the letter of response received by him from 
Police Chief Davidson regarding the vehicular registration issue he brought up at the last 
meeting was written in an unprofessional manner.  Mayor Putnam said the intent of the letter 
was to inform Douglas that out-of-state business vehicles are subject to different licensing 
requirements than the vehicles of persons who have changed their residency.  Councilman 
Sheen said she was personally sorry the letter offended Douglas and noted sometimes 
intentions are not clearly communicated and offense is taken, even when no offense is meant.  
Douglas said he likes to give back to the community and thanked the Mayor and Council for 
everything they do on behalf of the City.  Appreciation was extended to Public Works 
Supervisor Sutton for clearing the street where Douglas lives after the last snowfall. 
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DICUSSION / ACTION ON ITEMS OF BUSINESS & OTHER REPORTS: 
 
BUSINESS IMPACT DETERMINATION 
 
City Attorney Maher and the Council reviewed and discussed briefly the agenda items and the 
effect each item could potentially have on a "business" as the term is defined by statute.  The 
Council agreed that no item on this agenda appears to impose a direct and significant economic 
burden on a business or appears to directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a 
business.  Councilman Sheen moved to make a finding that no item on this agenda appears to 
impose a direct and significant economic burden on a business or appears to directly restrict the 
formation, operation or expansion of a business.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
ON-SITE PARKING SPACES REDUCTION REQUEST / 349 W. WINNEMUCCA BLVD. / 
PADUA 
 
Betty Lawrence, Humboldt County Planning Department Senior Technician, said Kathy 
Lecumberry, owner of a nearby business, responded that all businesses should have on-site 
parking, and expressed concern that patrons will park in the alley adjacent to her property.  
Councilman Stone said a similar variance request was addressed when this property belonged 
to the Green Saddle business.  Padua added that the property is right now being rented out as 
a residence, even though it is zoned for commercial use.  Lawrence answered Councilman 
Herzog’s question and stated the size of this property does not allow for off-street parking.  
Stone added this type of business will create minimal traffic.  Councilman Stone moved, based 
on staff findings and recommendation, for approval of variance VW-09-08 to allow reduction of 
the number of required on-site parking spaces from three (3) to zero (0) in a G-C (General 
Commercial) zoning district on property located at 349 W. Winnemucca Blvd., APN 015-428-01, 
as requested by Diana Padua.  Motion carried unanimously.  Resolution Number 2010-01. 
 
WILDERNESS STUDY AREA UPDATE / JEFFRESS 
 
Jim Jeffress, representing Trout Unlimited WSA (Wilderness Study Area), presented information 
on the status of efforts to remove WSA designations from lands located in and around the 
Humboldt County area.  Trout Unlimited believes there is a need to expand their focus into 
Nevada WSA lands to address the interests of outdoor sportsmen conservation programs, wild 
horse issues, standard and renewable energy development, and all-terrain vehicle enthusiasts.  
Jeffress said in Nevada there are over 1.5 million acres designated by the federal government 
as “wilderness,” and it takes an act of Congress to make any changes to the content of a 
wilderness study.  The Humboldt County Commission has been requested to look at and move 
forward with changing the wilderness designation for the Pine Forest area.  Jeffress said that is 
best accomplished by a collaborative grass roots approach and noted it is preferable for the 
citizens of Humboldt County to determine the use of that area and others like it.  Councilman 
Herzog noted that support of county lands bills is undermined by wilderness advocates in 
Washington, D.C.  Jeffress said the BLM has been told to keep a “hands off” approach to the 
WSA’s by only providing information as requested.  Jeffress stressed the importance of 
keeping everyone in the community involved in the process, which means including all clubs 
and groups that have an interest in wilderness areas.  Herzog, a member of the Resource 
Advisory Council with the BLM, volunteered to serve as a City representative.  The 
Winnemucca area represents a major portion of the County’s recreational minded individuals.  
Jeffress said he hopes what has been started in Humboldt County will permeate throughout 
other counties.  City Manager West agreed.  Mayor Putnam pledged the City’s support. 
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DONATION REQUEST / 2010 DRUG AND ALCOHOL FREE GRADUATION PARTY 
 
Councilman Brooks disclosed she is a member of the graduation party committee.  Deanna 
Eastman, representing the committee, provided a budget for the 2010 graduation party.  
Donations cover the cost of the party and purchase of prizes given away during the party, 
expected to cost approximately $15,000.  There are 186 graduates in 2010, junior and senior 
parent participation in the event is encouraged, and anyone from the community may volunteer 
to assist with the party.  Councilman Sheen moved to approve, based on the budget allocation, 
a donation of $1,500 to the 2010 Drug and Alcohol Free High School Graduation Party.  Motion 
carried unanimously with Councilman Brooks abstaining.  Mayor Putnam thanked Eastman for 
the group’s efforts and support of the event. 
 
PAVING REQUIREMENT WAIVER / LOWRY HIGH SCHOOL STUDENT PARKING LOT / 
HUMBOLDT COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT 
 
Mayor Putnam noted this item was discussed at the last Council meeting, but the agenda did 
not include the request for approval of the paving requirement waiver.  Councilman Sheen 
stated she was in favor of extending the parking lot paving requirement waiver for another year.  
The school district has taken great strides in making the student parking lot functional.  
Councilman Herzog said there have been no substantial complaints about the parking lot as it 
stands today.  Putnam said she inquired of Police Chief Davidson about traffic flows in, out and 
around the parking lot, and Davidson said there have been improvements in area traffic flow 
because of the parking lot.  Councilman Sheen moved to approve a one-year extension of the 
Lowry High School student parking lot paving requirement waiver.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
CITY PARK RESERVATION-INSURANCE WAIVER REQUEST / 2010 FOURTH OF JULY 
CELEBRATION / WINNEMUCCA HOST LIONS CLUB 
 
Patricia Seltzer, representing the Winnemucca Host Lions Club, requested to schedule the use 
of Vesco City Park for the annual July 4 celebration and waiver of any insurance coverage 
requirement for hobbyist and craft participants.  Mayor Putnam said she believes any City 
sponsored event will be included under the City insurance.  Hobbyists and crafters will have 
minimum exposure and feels the insurance waiver should be granted.  City Attorney Maher 
added the City needs to know which vendors will be excluded from the requirement for 
insurance coverage.  Councilman Stone pointed out the Chamber of Commerce had been sued 
over an accident which occurred downtown during a Chamber-sponsored event and questioned 
whether the Lion’s Club insurance coverage extends to any event they sponsor.  Seltzer was 
asked to find out if the Lion’s Club insurance policy covers all vendors participating in the event 
and, if it does not, to come back to the Council with a list of vendors seeking a waiver of 
insurance coverage.  It may be possible for the City to sponsor those vendors.  City Clerk 
Davis said the event date has been reserved on the City park use schedule. 
 
FEE WAIVER REQUEST / SPORTS COMPLEX / WINNEMUCCA GIRLS FAST PITCH ASSN. 
 
Chris Lininger, Vice President of the Winnemucca Girls Fast Pitch Association (WGFPA), said 
last year’s event had great participation from all over the state, and was a positive impact to the 
local economy.  The scheduled dates of June 26-27 do not conflict with any other events.  
Lininger requested use of the sports complex for the event and waiver of the use fees.  
Councilman Stone moved to approve a donation of the applicable sports complex use fees for 
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the Winnemucca Girls Fast Pitch Regional Tournament to be held on July 26-27, 2010.  Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
STAFF / COUNCIL REPORTS 
 
City Manager West reported that staff was working on the sewage treatment plant permit with 
the NDEP.  The roof on the street department building is being replaced.  Christmas 
decorations are coming down.  The Memorial Pool is undergoing plumbing repairs.  The 
airport fencing project should be completed within the next three weeks.  The airport 
consultants are currently putting together grant applications for the purchase of airport property 
at the south end of the runway and for paving maintenance projects. 
 
Councilman Stone commended the Public Works Supervisor for his positive job performance.  
Stone personally likes the process of removing the snow from the middle of the street without 
throwing it onto the sidewalks, which the City is now doing. 
 
Councilman Sheen did not attend the Airport board meeting due to illness. 
 
Councilman Herzog reported the annual audit report was presented at the WCVA meeting.  
Concerns were discussed regarding the purchase of the motorcycle to be raffled at the 
Run-A-Mucca event.  There were questions about whether the WCVA could afford to pay the 
security costs and whether security costs will have to be paid by the other local event sponsors.  
A meeting will be set up with the Police Chief to discuss security costs.  City Manager West 
said the risk potential was much more of a concern during the Run-A-Mucca event than with 
other local events.  Ralph Whitmore donated a vintage car (the restored Winnemucca propane 
racing vehicle) for display at the convention center.  The convention center display location was 
questioned because it does not allow for the car to be easily removed for display at outside 
events such as Fifties Fever.  The City and County both received a letter regarding a proposal 
from property owner Bill Avery to allow assumption of the Jungo Road raceway site lease.  The 
City and County representatives suggested neither entity is in a position to operate the raceway.  
WCVA expressed concern with the turn-over of volunteers and a lack of consistent support.  
The WCVA conveyed to Avery that he needs to do what he needs to do with the property.  
There was commentary on the status of the local economy, the decline in the investment 
climate, mining exploration, construction starts, and the mining industry’s more conservative 
approach to doing business, all of which have had a direct impact on the economic engine in 
this area.  Mayor Putnam added that construction activity is the key to a strong economy, which 
has obviously declined statewide. 
 
Councilman Brooks attended the NNRC meeting last week.  The group continues to work on 
trail systems and mapping.  The Bloody Shins trail is labeled.  Cleaning of the trail will be 
scheduled in the spring.  The RESPECT group is discussing the option of holding clean-up 
days twice annually, one each in the spring and fall.  Final numbers have been determined for 
the October clean-up day held last October. 
 
Mayor Putnam advised that Chuck Giordano has been appointed as the new County 
Commission Chairman.  Giordano expressed a desire to continue the good working 
relationship between the County and City.  The HDA will meet tomorrow to discuss moving 
forward with a potential economic development study for this area.  Great Basin College will 
hold a planning meeting on January 21 where they will attempt to better determine the 
educational needs of the community.  The annual City planning retreat will probably be 
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scheduled in early March after the department heads have prepared their draft budget requests.  
Councilman Stone said disaster planning should be discussed during the retreat.  Progress is 
being made with the architect on the public safety building.  A conceptual design should be 
completed by the end of this month, with involvement from both the fire and police departments.  
The Mayor represented the City at a meeting with a waste recycling business in Pleasanton, 
California which is considering Winnemucca as a location for their new waste oil recycling 
facility.  The facility will be a good fit for our community.  
 
Mayor Putnam adjourned the meeting at 3:36 p.m. until the next scheduled meeting on January 
19, 2010. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Eddy D. Davis 
City Clerk 
 
PASSED AND ADOPTED: January 19, 2010 
 
VOTE OF COUNCIL: 
 
AYES:   Councilmen   Stone, Sheen, Herzog, Brooks                 
NAYS:   Councilmen          
NOT VOTING: Councilmen   Cain                   
ABSENT:  Councilmen                     
 
   
APPROVED:      ATTEST:   
 
 
 
              
Di An Putnam      Eddy D. Davis 
Mayor       City Clerk  
  


